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1                   DERMODY:  Good morning, everyone.

2 I have to say, this is one of the most

3 well-attended hearings that I have ever been to.

4 Congratulations.  The mics are on.  We are here

5 this morning for a public hearing on House Bill

6 1201.  The prime sponsor is Kate Harper, along with

7 Representatve Rick Taylor.  Before we get started,

8 I'd like to have a few remarks.

9                   My name is Frank Dermody.  I am

10 Chairman of the Urban Affairs Committee.  I also

11 would like to welcome Representative Chris Ross,

12 who is the newly appointed Republican Chair of

13 Urban Affairs.

14                   I understand this morning we are

15 here on House Bill 1201.  And most of you have an

16 agenda.  We try to hear from both sides of an

17 issue, all sides of an issue, and we have done that

18 today, or we think we have, we hope we have.  I

19 understand several of you would like or indicated

20 you'd like to make comments or testify at the end

21 of the hearing.  Unfortunately, we have a limited

22 amount of time to stay here and many of the

23 members, most of them, have to leave at the end of

24 the hearing.  So there won't be time to take public
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1 comment on these issues, although we have a witness

2 list, which we absolutely will hear from.  However,

3 I welcome you to submit written testimony and

4 comments, if you would like, after we're done or

5 anytime on the issue, and I'm happy to talk with

6 you any of you afterwards, as best I can.

7                   Before we get started, I also

8 would like to have the members and staff that are

9 here today introduce themselves and tell us where

10 they're from.

11                   REP. PETRI:  Scott Petri, Bucks

12 County, 178.

13                   MR. CASTELLI:  John Castelli,

14 Executive Director for the Democratic staff of the

15 Committee.

16                   REP. TAYLOR:  Rick Taylor,

17 Montgomery County.

18                   REP. ROSS:  I'm in between two

19 Montgomery County people here, so I will wait for

20 the applause on the other side.  I'm State

21 Representative Chris Ross from Chester County.

22 This is my first meeting on the Committee, let

23 alone first hearing.  I have had a chance to get

24 briefed a little bit on some of the issues, and I



402901b4-f492-4319-9134-a751457f03da

House of Representatives - Urban Affairs Committee

215.928.9760          856.235.5108
CLASS ACT REPORTING AGENCY LLC

5

1 have prior experience with the local government

2 commission that deals with some of the same issues

3 and also the Commerce Committee, but I'm extremely

4 interested in the issues that you're dealing with

5 on this Committee.  I think they're terribly

6 important, not just in urban centers, but all

7 across the Commonwealth because we all interact

8 with each other.  And I'm very much looking forward

9 to working with Chairman Dermody.

10                   REP. HARPER:  I'm State

11 Representative Kate Harper, also from Montgomery

12 County.

13                   MS. GOLDBECK:  I'm Christine

14 Goldbeck, staff for the Republican side of the

15 Committee.

16                   REP. MURT:  I'm Representative

17 Tom Murt.  I represent eastern Montgomery County

18 and part of Northeast Philadelphia.

19                   REP. DERMODY:  First we have

20 opening comments on the Bill.

21                   Representative Harper?

22                   REP. HARPER:  Thank you very

23 much, Chairman Dermody.

24                   Most of our hearings on bills
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1 take place in Harrisburg, but this particular Bill

2 started in Montgomery County, and the Chairman, who

3 hails from Pittsburgh, was kind enough to call the

4 Committee meeting here in Montgomery County so that

5 you could hear it and some of you can participate

6 as witnesses.

7                   The problem arose basically from

8 my folks at Walnut Meadows, some of whom are here

9 today, who explained to me that in an age 55 and

10 above community of manufactured housing or mobile

11 homes, that they live on fixed incomes.  And when

12 the ground rent or the other fees associated with

13 their properties go up every year unpredictably, it

14 makes it very difficult for them to budget.  Some

15 people in Pennsylvania think of mobile homes as

16 being mobile, but in fact, they're really not.  And

17 so you're sort of stuck in a community.  And if you

18 choose a community and then cannot afford to live

19 there because the fees go up faster than your fixed

20 income, your pension, your Social Security,

21 whatever, it makes it very, very difficult for you.

22                   So I approached Representatve

23 Rick Taylor, because I knew Neshaminy was in his

24 district, and State Senator Stewart Greenleaf, who
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1 also represents Neshaminy, and tried to figure out

2 what we could do to help the situation.  We had a

3 legislative officer research liaison research it,

4 and they said that in the State of Florida, which,

5 like Pennsylvania, has many of these communities,

6 we have more than most states, by the way, in

7 Florida they require disclosures on the sale or the

8 moving in, the moving out, the rental of these

9 places so that people can make informed judgements.

10 And because we already do that here in Pennsylvania

11 for condo communities, I thought that would be a

12 good way to start to see if we could address the

13 problem directly of people on fixed incomes not

14 being able to afford ground rent increase or other

15 fee increases that they have.

16                   So the Bill basically requires

17 disclosure on sale of several financial information

18 type of things that would offer a perspective for

19 somebody moving in and also give a history of how

20 fees have gone up in the previous years.  My

21 thought was that this would help people make

22 informed decisions on buying into a community and

23 might also have a dampening affect on unpredictable

24 rises on the part of owners.



402901b4-f492-4319-9134-a751457f03da

House of Representatives - Urban Affairs Committee

215.928.9760          856.235.5108
CLASS ACT REPORTING AGENCY LLC

8

1                   So I approached Representatve

2 Rick Taylor, who was more than willing to help me

3 address this problem, and we have introduced the

4 Bill, and I'm happy to see so many of you here.

5 It's not a quick fix, but I do think it will help

6 the situation, and often, that's the way we have to

7 start.

8                   Thank you very much, Mr.

9 Chairman.

10                   REP. DERMODY:  Thank you.

11                   Representative Taylor for some

12 opening comments.

13                   REP. TAYLOR:  Thank you, Mr.

14 Chairman.  Thank you, Chairman Ross, and the Urban

15 Affairs Committee for coming to Montgomery County.

16 I'm pleased that you're willing to come to a

17 hearing on House Bill 1201.  As Representative

18 Harper said, this is a very important issue, and

19 you have heard many times how important it is to

20 get a solution here.  And it's not only important

21 to me, as you can see, this is of particular

22 importance to my constituents whom I represent.  I

23 probably represent the citizens of Neshaminy Falls

24 Village, which is located right over to your right,
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1 right across the street.  You can actually see some

2 of the houses.  It's a 55-plus community.  Many of

3 the residents are on a fixed income, and many have

4 gone back to work because they need to supplement

5 the Social Security.  They live paycheck to

6 paycheck.  It's very tight means.

7                   As a representative I have heard

8 countless and have had countless meetings about the

9 issue of ground rent and how difficult it is on

10 them.  The residents own the house they live in;

11 however, they do not own the land that they live

12 on.  Instead, they pay a ground rent for the

13 certain services and amenities.  The ground rent

14 has been going up almost annually.  Even this year,

15 when Social Security did not receive a call up, and

16 all indications are that the economy has been under

17 deflationary pressures, an increased was assessed

18 on the residents of Neshaminy.

19                   Too many older Pennsylvanians

20 have been forced to make tough calls, like

21 rationing their medications, skipping their meals

22 or turning off their heat in this coming winter in

23 order to pay for the ground rent.  It's tragic and

24 they deserve for better treatment.
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1                   MR. HAHN:  It's a disgrace.

2                   REP. TAYLOR:  To that end I have

3 been working on trying to find a solution since I

4 have been elected as a state representative to help

5 these constituents.  I have had many past

6 proposals, such as caps, but they have been deemed

7 by state law or Constitution to be unworkable or,

8 at worst, unconstitutional.  Undeterred, I have

9 timed up in a bipartisan manner with Kate Harper on

10 House Bill 1201.  It amends the Mobile Home Rights

11 Act to require mobile home owners to provide

12 potential lessees a perspective with a rent

13 document that includes information on how the rent

14 can be increased, a three year history of the

15 rental rate in the tenant's lot, and information

16 regarding facilities, rules, regulations of the

17 park.

18                   This is a market-driven solution

19 to a vexing problem for these residents.  We all

20 know that markets are the most efficient when there

21 is perfect information.  House Bill 1201 does

22 precisely that by getting them all the pertinent

23 information into the customer's hands and

24 residents' hands.  It is a consumer-friendly bill
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1 that offers transparency for all to see.  Too many

2 of my constituents have said it is not altogether

3 clear how management comes up with their rate

4 increases.  House Bill 1201 addresses that issue

5 directly at Section 2.2.

6                   There may be legitimate reasons

7 why the ground rent is going up.  This legislation

8 will facilitate in getting that information out

9 there.  However, if only increasing the profit

10 margin is a motivation, the consumer will see that,

11 also.

12                   Furthermore, this Bill offers

13 potential buyers information.  If they see

14 spiraling rate increases without a clear rationale,

15 they will be less likely to buy the management's

16 land.  This will create downward pressure against

17 increases, and this, in turn, benefits all

18 residents.  I see this Bill as a tool to either

19 arrest or slow down ground rents without putting

20 artificial caps on rates.

21                   Let me be clear.  This is a fair

22 solution to all parties.  I believe in an owner's

23 right to make a profit.  This is part of the

24 American system.  However, folks who are struggling
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1 to make ends meet should, and I say should not be

2 gouged, either.  This Bill is not aimed to take

3 away anyone's right.  It is a market-based solution

4 that offers transparency to transactions while not

5 creating artificial caps that may be deemed

6 unconstitutional.  It is simply a more perfect

7 information so better choices can be made to help

8 the constituents I represent in all of the

9 Commonwealth.

10                   Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for your

11 time.

12                   REP. DERMODY:  Thank you,

13 Representative Taylor.

14                   The first two people presenting

15 testimony today are Dorthea Gillespie, who is the

16 Walnut Meadows Homeowners Association.  She's the

17 president.  And George Hahn, who is the president

18 of the Neshaminy Falls Homeowners Association.  If

19 you could please come up to the table.

20                   MS. GILLESPIE:  Good morning,

21 gentleman and ladies.  I have some handouts that

22 have my statistics that I can give to you after I'm

23 finished.

24                   My name is Dot Gillespie and I am
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1 a resident of Walnut Meadows, which is a 55-plus

2 community on Detweiler Road in Towamencin Township.

3 We have 247 modular homes.  A hundred and four

4 homes are occupied by husbands and wives.  A

5 hundred and thirteen homes are occupied by one

6 woman.  Twenty-seven homes are occupied by single

7 men.  We have a mixture of ten homes that have

8 parents and children.  Posted are 15 homes for

9 sale.  Some homes have already been taken off of

10 the market because they have not sold.

11                   Walnut Meadows owner is Frank T.

12 Perano, P-E-R-A-N-O, doing business as GSP

13 Management.  One of our biggest concerns is the

14 difference that occur in the lot rents when you go

15 to sell your house and you go to settlement.  We

16 have had homes -- sales fall through because when

17 they got to settlement the lot rents were so out of

18 whack.  That's basically all I have.

19                   Do have you any questions?

20                   REP. DERMODY:  Representative

21 Harper?

22                   REP. HARPER:  First of all,

23 thanks for coming, Dot.  I really appreciate it.

24                   MS. GILLESPIE:  You're welcome,
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1 Representative.

2                   REP. HARPER:  When I was up at

3 Walnut Meadows people talked about the fact that

4 they thought there was so many houses for sale,

5 because as you pointed out, the ground rents are

6 unpredictable, but also because people couldn't

7 make a good decision on what the rents might be

8 next year because they didn't know what they were

9 before, or they only knew if they were offered that

10 information; is that right?

11                   MS. GILLESPIE:  That's correct.

12                   REP. HARPER:  Do you think if we

13 passed this Bill and required management to let

14 people know what things cost and how the rents have

15 gone up over the last three years, that that might

16 be helpful?

17                   MS. GILLESPIE:  Yes, absolutely.

18 We are not even informed when our lot rents go up

19 each year as to why the increases have occurred.

20 We get our trash pick up and snow removal on the

21 streets only, not the parking pads.  And that's

22 what is included.  But we don't know if any of

23 those fees have gone up to allow for the lot rents

24 to go up.  All the lot rents, to the best of my
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1 knowledge, go up $25 a year.

2                   Now, in 2010 and 2011 we are not

3 getting a raise in Social Security.  So I don't

4 know where that $25 a month is coming from.

5                   REP. HARPER:  Just one more

6 question, Dot.  I have visited Walnut Meadows, and

7 you have a wonderful veterans group and things like

8 that.  It's lovely community.

9                   So you like living there?

10                   MS. GILLESPIE:  I love it.  It's

11 the best thing my husband ever made me do.

12                   REP. HARPER:  Thank you very

13 much, and thank you, Mr. Chairman.

14                   REP. DERMODY:  Representative

15 Petri?

16                   REP. PETRI:  Just quickly, how

17 long has this development been in existence?

18                   MS. GILLESPIE:  I'm not positive

19 on that.  I have lived there 14 years and it was

20 established before we moved in.

21                   REP. PETRI:  So it's older than

22 that?

23                   MS. GILLESPIE:  Yes.

24                   REP. PETRI:  The increases you
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1 talked about, have they been during that entire 14

2 year period?

3                   MS. GILLESPIE:  No.  When we

4 first moved in it was $5 a year, and then it went

5 up to $10 a year.  And then when this new owner

6 acquired the property, it went up to $25 a year.

7                   REP. PETRI:  The last question.

8                   In many of our communities

9 throughout the State people are looking at property

10 tax reassessments, and it's a real tough issue for

11 the schools and the townships.

12                   Do you know whether the owner has

13 thought about filing a property tax reassessment?

14                   MS. GILLESPIE:  No.  I do not.

15 We have little or no communication with him.

16 Letters have been written.  We have gotten no

17 response.  Representative Harper has written to

18 him, Senator Wonderling wrote to him and got no

19 response.

20                   REP. PETRI:  This will be a

21 somewhat naive question, but I want to make sure I

22 understand how this works.

23                   You don't pay directly your own

24 property taxes, do you?
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1                   MS. GILLESPIE:  We pay taxes on

2 the house.

3                   REP. PETRI:  So you get a tax

4 parcel, so you could file a reassessment, as well?

5                   MS. GILLESPIE:  Yes, and we have.

6                   REP. PETRI:  As to the structure,

7 only, though?

8                   I assume the land then --

9                   MS. GILLESPIE:  Correct.  We pay

10 school taxes.  Yes.

11                   REP. PETRI:  Thank you.

12                   REP. DERMODY:  Representative

13 Murt?

14                   REP. MURT:  Two quick questions,

15 Dot.

16                   How many units are at Walnut

17 Meadows?

18                   How many units or pads are at

19 Walnut Meadows?

20                   How many properties?

21                   MS. GILLESPIE:  Two hundred and

22 forty-seven.

23                   REP. MURT:  Are you billed every

24 month?
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1                   MS. GILLESPIE:  Yes.  We pay the

2 lot rent every month.

3                   REP. MURT:  Do you get an invoice

4 in the mail?

5                   Is that how that works?

6                   Do you get a invoice or bill in

7 the mail?

8                   MS. GILLESPIE:  No.  You sign a

9 lease, but whenever your -- mine came up November

10 1st, and you received, about two months ahead of

11 time, the new lease with what the newest lot rent

12 will be.

13                   REP. MURT:  Thank you.

14                   REP. DERMODY:  Representative

15 Harper?

16                   REP. HARPER:  Our staff has a

17 good question.

18                   Could you give a typical ground

19 rent amount, either for a month or year so we could

20 figure out how the $25 is as a percentage of what

21 you're paying?

22                   MS. GILLESPIE:  In November my

23 lot rent went up to 480.  Before that it was 455.

24                   REP. HARPER:  Also, I notice that
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1 you brought with you the statistics, and we want to

2 give them to a member of the staff over there.

3 She'll give them out to the Committee.  Thank you,

4 Dot.

5                   MS. GILLESPIE:  Thank you for

6 your attention.

7                   REP. DERMODY:  Dot, if you could

8 stay there while George is speaking.  You can both

9 answer questions, if there are any questions.

10                   George, whenever you're ready.

11                   MR. HAHN:  I'd like to first say

12 hello to Representative Kate Harper, Rick Taylor

13 and the Urban Affairs Committee.  My name is George

14 Hahn, President of the Village of Neshaminy Falls

15 Homeowners Association located at 195 Stump Road.

16                   I was glad to see so many people

17 from the Village here.  And I would like to say at

18 this time that I had asked management if it would

19 be all right if we posted a sign at the mailbox,

20 which is our only communication for an once a month

21 newsletter that comes out, if we could remind the

22 residents that there is a hearing today for this

23 House Bill 1201.  At that time I was told it would

24 be inappropriate.  It would be inappropriate to let
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1 the residents know that in their concerns for their

2 Village where they live they weren't supposed to

3 know about this meeting.

4                   REP. DERMODY:  George, I think

5 word got out.

6                   MR. HAHN:  Well, we did our best

7 by not posting it, and we did use word of mouth to

8 get it out.  Thank goodness it does work.

9                   In the State of Pennsylvania,

10 there is no cap on rent increases.  The McKee Group

11 also manages Buckingham Springs in Bucks County.

12 I'm glad to see that there are some representatives

13 from Bucks County here.  They have a clause in

14 their lease that their monthly increase will not be

15 more than the consumer price index or the CPI.  So,

16 for the year of 2009 to 2010, they have no

17 increase, or no rent increase in Buckingham

18 Springs.  We, the residents of the Village of

19 Neshaminy Falls would like to know if we are

20 footing that expense for Bucks County.

21                   To my knowledge, all the rent

22 increases are the same in Neshaminy Falls.  The

23 following are increases in the last six years.

24 From 2004 the increase was $12, 2005 was $12.  This
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1 is per month.

2                   REP. HARPER:  Per month?

3                   MR. HAHN:  Increase per month,

4 not year, per month.

5                   2006, increase $16; reasons

6 given:  Cost of insurance, trash removal, taxes,

7 fuel increase, cost for vendors and subcontractors,

8 renovation of the clubhouse, which is part of what

9 we were told we have a clubhouse and we didn't know

10 we were paying for the renovation of it because it

11 wasn't done when it was first put up.  Also, a lot

12 of extra renovations, such as redoing a guardhouse

13 at the entrance to the place that nobody uses.

14 It's just a structure that's there.  It's

15 impressive.  You come in, you see a guardhouse, you

16 think it would be a gated community.  It's not.

17 It's not a gated community.

18                   2007 rent increase, $18; reasons,

19 some of the reasons:  North Wales Sewer Authority

20 increased.  Here again, trash collections, fuel

21 costs, insurance and electric costs increase.

22 Also, the McKee Group purchased a new bus for

23 trips, which is basically used for the Village of

24 Neshaminy Falls and for Buckingham Springs.  They
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1 alternate on alternate days throughout the month

2 and throughout the week.  They take the people to

3 the shopping centers to do shopping and bring them

4 back and so forth.

5                   The new, ineffective lights

6 that --

7                   REP. DERMODY:  George, this is a

8 hearing on 1201, which is a disclosure bill, which

9 we hope will be very helpful.  And I understand you

10 have other issues and they may be part of an

11 overall plan we can work on for you, but if you

12 could possibly get back to an area where we're

13 talking about how this Bill will help you and the

14 people who live in Neshaminy Falls.

15                   MR. HAHN:  Well, unfortunately,

16 with the passage of this Bill, will management have

17 to explain to all residents the manner in which the

18 lot rental amount will be raised, such as on page

19 seven, line 18 in the Bill?  And also, on page 9,

20 line 17 to 22.  It states that management should

21 review these things on a yearly basis, preferably

22 in January so people know what is going on.  To my

23 knowledge, I have been president for two years and

24 I'm starting my third year now, and we don't get
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1 any information on why, other than the fact that it

2 is, not why or how or anything at all.  And yes, I

3 do agree that things increase, fuel costs increase

4 and so forth.

5                   But in 2008 we had a $15

6 increase -- now, another thing, remember that most

7 of these -- 75 percent of these people are senior

8 citizens on limited income of Social Security only.

9 This year we have no increase in Social Security

10 and next year we have no increase in Social

11 Security.  The increase for 2008 had to do with the

12 clubhouse doors was replaced at $2,000 each.  The

13 door was damaged and it cost $2,000 per door to

14 replace it, and we footed that bill.  That's part

15 of the increase for that $15.

16                   We have approximately 840 some

17 houses in the Village, I don't know exactly, I

18 didn't check it.  I could have checked our phone

19 book to find out.  I didn't do that.  In 2009 we

20 had a $17 increase.  That's good up until whenever

21 -- when I say 2009, that came in 2008 so that you

22 pay up until 2009 again.

23                   The only -- there's no excuses on

24 the letter this time as to why it's increased $17.
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1 The only thing it says:  Management's goal to

2 professionally manage the community.  We have a few

3 questions about that.  We won't go into that here.

4                   The six-year total, which I just

5 gave you here, total increase is $1,080 per house.

6 Monthly increases for the total six-year period is

7 $90.  In other words, I'm paying $90 more now than

8 I did six years ago per month.  For all of this,

9 the amenities they provide, trash removal twice a

10 week, it could be once, really.  There's not

11 really -- as people know, the older you get, the

12 less trash you get because you got rid of it when

13 you first moved up here.

14                   REP. DERMODY:  The kids are gone.

15                   MR. HAHN:  The kids are gone and

16 that cuts down on trash.  Residents are responsible

17 for the outside appearance of the home, the parking

18 area, clearing of snow, remove snow wall from

19 plowing to use car.  In other words, when they plow

20 the streets, when the snow gets about two inches,

21 an inch and a half, they plow the streets, and as

22 you plow a street and push it off to the right-hand

23 side of the street, and the driveways where we park

24 are there right, and that hardens as the day goes
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1 on.  So that if you don't get out right away,

2 you're blocked in your parking spot for hours

3 before it ever -- you can go to the store or go to

4 the doctors, which we have a lot of people in the

5 Village doing.

6                   UNIDENTIFIED MAN: That's a safety

7 concern, also.

8                   MR. HAHN:  We also have a

9 swimming pool for the summer and a clubhouse for

10 entertainment, games and meetings on a limited

11 basis.

12                   Also, we have to keep our grass

13 cut.  We do not own the ground but we have to keep

14 our grass cut, which is standard things to do.  If

15 you have any questions, I will be glad to answer

16 what I can.

17                   I know I talk a lot, so you don't

18 want to ask a question, right?

19                   REP. DERMODY:  Representative

20 Murt?

21                   REP. MURT:  George, the same two

22 questions:  How many units at Neshaminy Falls?

23                   MR. HAHN:  I believe there's

24 about 840 something.
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1                   UNIDENTIFIED WOMAN:  Eight

2 hundred sixty.

3                   REP. MURT:  The other question

4 is:  Are you willing -- are your residents also

5 billed on a monthly basis?

6                   MR. HAHN:  We're not billed on a

7 monthly basis.  What happens is we receive a letter

8 30 days prior to our arrival when we came into the

9 Village.  In other words, I came in in May, so in

10 April, March I would get a letter from the McKee

11 Group stating that my rent increase for the

12 following year commencing on May 1 would be $17

13 more than what I did before or something, what I

14 had last year, or whatever.

15                   I can tell you this, I came to

16 the Village and I paid, and I have only been there

17 for five years.  I started with $405 per month.

18 I'm now up to 471 and I have only been there about

19 four years or five years, from 2005, that's four

20 years.  And as of next year I will be here another

21 year.  And from what I understand, the increase is

22 $13.  For next year, the increase will be $13.

23                   REP. MURT:  That's $13 a month?

24                   MR. HAHN:  That's $13 a month,
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1 yes.  I hope that answered your question.

2                   REP. MURT:  It does.

3                   MR. HAHN:  We don't get a

4 statement each, no.  We just know the first month,

5 the first, it has to be paid.

6                   REP. TAYLOR:  Let me clarify.

7                   That $471 you're paying per

8 month, is that in addition to a mortgage or what?

9                   MR. HAHN:  In some cases there

10 are people that do have mortgages on their houses

11 that they purchased, and yes, it would be in

12 addition to a mortgage.  In my case, it is not.  It

13 is my rent.

14                   UNIDENTIFIED WOMAN:  Taxes.

15                   MR. HAHN:  Plus the taxes.  We

16 also pay the house property taxes on the house, the

17 school taxes, water, sewer.

18                   UNIDENTIFIED WOMAN:  Electric.

19                   MR. HAHN:  Electric, naturally.

20 In fact, everything in Neshaminy Falls is

21 electric.  So, primarily, all the houses have

22 electric heat.

23                   UNIDENTIFIED WOMAN:  Homeowner's

24 insurance.
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1                   REP. TAYLOR:  Mr. Hahn, one of

2 the things I heard during your testimony was you

3 get vague disclosures of why these things happen,

4 and in some cases, no disclosure at all.

5                   MR. HAHN:  Well, in the past year

6 we didn't.  I don't know.  From what I understand,

7 a letter that went out for the increase for this

8 coming year, there was no reason, just this is it,

9 no excuses on the letter as to why the increase.

10 In other words, I guess they ran out of fuel

11 charges or whatever the case is.  They're going

12 hybrid, I guess.

13                   REP. TAYLOR:  So my take is, then

14 -- my question for you is this:  Because you're

15 sitting from a lack of information, and you

16 probably would like to know why is the rate

17 increase is going up, do you think a bill like this

18 would help you?

19                   MR. HAHN:  I looked at this Bill,

20 and I think it would help us.  However, from the

21 way I read it, it basically has to do with new

22 people coming in buying and the information given

23 to them.  I think there should be something in

24 there that goes retroactive back to the residents



402901b4-f492-4319-9134-a751457f03da

House of Representatives - Urban Affairs Committee

215.928.9760          856.235.5108
CLASS ACT REPORTING AGENCY LLC

29

1 that are there now to give them the same

2 information, because one of the questions I have

3 is:  If the Bill does go through, will management

4 be required to tell us, like I mentioned before on

5 these pages seven and 18 and page nine and so

6 forth, will they have to come and explain to us why

7 it's gone up?  This is good for new people so that

8 they know what is going on.

9                   REP. DERMODY:  Representative

10 Harper?

11                   REP. HARPER:  Do you get a new

12 lease every year for your ground rent?

13                   MR. HAHN:  No.  We don't get a

14 new lease.

15                   REP. HARPER:  In some places they

16 do get a new lease every year, and in that event,

17 they have to disclose.

18                   MR. HAHN:  Is there any way to

19 amend this one so that with that clause in there

20 that the grandfathered people, so to speak --

21                   REP. HARPER:  Well, we also have

22 something called a Mobile Home Bill of Rights.  We

23 probably should take your suggestion under

24 advisement and look at that.
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1                   MR. HAHN:  That's why I'm here.

2                   REP. HARPER:  I'm glad you are

3 here.

4                   My question I have is:  Are all

5 the increases and all the ground rents in Neshaminy

6 the same for every lot?  We got three to four

7 answers out there.  George, you get to answer that,

8 no help, no lifelines.

9                   MR. HAHN:  I was under the

10 impression, to my knowledge, like I did read here

11 earlier, that the rents in Neshaminy Falls were the

12 same per house, but they are not.  So I will

13 rescind that, that all rents are the same.

14                   REP. HARPER:  And the reason that

15 I wanted that clarified was that is a problem in

16 Walnut Meadows that there are variances.  So if

17 you're a perspective purchaser in the community,

18 you need to know whether this unit is more

19 affordable long-term than that unit long-term, and

20 that wouldn't apply if everybody had the same, but

21 it does apply in places where they're different.

22                   MR. HAHN:  Then I would say

23 according to my constituents behind me here, that

24 they vary per house probably because of the size of



402901b4-f492-4319-9134-a751457f03da

House of Representatives - Urban Affairs Committee

215.928.9760          856.235.5108
CLASS ACT REPORTING AGENCY LLC

31

1 the lot or whatever where they live, or the size of

2 the house.

3                   I imagine -- we have houses that

4 have garages on them.  So I imagine they're

5 probably more than what you pay -- than I pay.

6                   REP. HARPER:  Thank you.

7                   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

8                   REP. DERMODY:  John Castelli?

9                   MR. CASTELLI:  I have a question.

10                   In both of your communities, are

11 all of the homeowners provided with a written

12 lease?

13                   MS. GILLESPIE:  Originally we

14 receive a written lease.  When it's up for the

15 year, it is just two sheets, and all they're

16 telling us is it is a repetition of the previous

17 lease.  It's not a new lease each year.

18                   MR. CASTELLI:  Does the lease

19 expire and then it's month-to-month?

20                   MS. GILLESPIE:  No.  You sign it

21 and it's a yearly lease after that.

22                   MR. CASTELLI:  But you do have a

23 written lease?

24                   MS. GILLESPIE:  Yes.  My Lease is
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1 14 years old.

2                   MR. CASTELLI:  What about yours,

3 George?

4                   MR. HAHN:  In my community, I

5 signed a Lease when I came in.  I haven't signed

6 anything since.  I haven't discussed anything with

7 anyone about the Lease.  It's never presented.

8 It's just a matter, like I said, of a letter

9 presented to you 30 days before your anniversary

10 day that you moved in there, and which the increase

11 is going up or whatever.

12                   MR. CASTELLI:  It's not for a

13 fixed term and you have to sign a renewal?

14                   MR. HAHN:  No.  It's forever.  It

15 was worse than -- I didn't even do that much when I

16 joined the Navy.

17                   MR. CASTELLI:  Thank you.

18                   REP. DERMODY:  Representative

19 Ross?

20                   REP. ROSS:  I think maybe if one

21 of you would be willing to share a couple of Leases

22 with the staff, it might be helpful.  And I'm not a

23 lawyer, by way of disclosure, but I'm suspecting

24 that there may be an automatic renewal clause in
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1 the original Lease that gives them the opportunity

2 to adjust the rental on an annual basis that was in

3 the original Lease.  But it would be useful for us

4 to see what kinds of terms are in these Leases so

5 that we would know how to fit this constitutionally

6 into the Bill.  We're not allowed, by law, to go

7 back and renegotiate contracts, but there may be

8 ways for us to actually essentially, upon a

9 renewal, ask that the behavior is changed.  I don't

10 know.  But that's going to be a little touchy legal

11 issue to accommodate you, that you probably need

12 some help from you to see exactly how this is

13 structured so we can try to fit it in properly

14 without violating the Constitution.

15                   MR. HAHN:  I will inquire around,

16 and I will also give you my Lease to read and see

17 what it says, if you like.  To my knowledge,

18 though, my Lease does say that there would probably

19 be a rental increase or some sort of adjustment,

20 but it doesn't give me a percentage, like, three

21 percent, two percent.

22                   REP. ROSS:  It may give them the

23 right to change it on an annual basis.

24                   MR. HAHN:  It gives them the
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1 right to change it, but it also gives them the

2 right they can reduce it, but that don't happen.

3                   REP. DERMODY:  Are there any

4 other questions?  Thank the both of you very much.

5 You did a great job and we appreciate it.

6                   The next up to testify are Mary

7 Gaiski, who is the executive vice-president of

8 Pennsylvania Manufactured Housing Association, and

9 Greg Shorten, who is the vice-president of

10 operations for the McKee Group.  Greg Hood is also

11 here, the owner of Little Farms Estate.

12                   MS. GAISKI:  Greg couldn't come.

13                   REP. DERMODY:  Everybody has been

14 quiet for the other testifiers, we ask the same

15 consideration here.  And if you could please use

16 the microphone, that's in the hand held.  I think

17 that works better.

18                   Mary, whenever you're ready.

19                   MS. GAISKI:  Good morning,

20 Chairman and members of the Committee.  My name is

21 Mary Gaiski.  I'm the Executive Vice-president of

22 the Pennsylvania Manufactured Housing Association.

23 I represent -- we're a nonprofit trade organization

24 representing the factory-built housing industry in
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1 the Commonwealth.  Our membership consists of the

2 manufacturers who build the homes and modular

3 homes, as well, retailer who sells the homes,

4 installers, suppliers, lenders, and the developers,

5 owners and managers that manufacture the housing

6 communities.

7                   Factory-built housing provides

8 viable, affordable housing options to the citizens

9 of the Commonwealth.  It also provides jobs to over

10 10,000 residents.  It used to be higher, but

11 because of the economy today, unfortunately, we're

12 losing market share; and contributes billions of

13 dollars to the local and state economies.

14                   First of all, we'd like to point

15 out to the Committee about the housing, sometimes

16 it's manufactured homes, it's built to a federal

17 HUD Code, and in many cases, it exceeds what the

18 local codes are out there.  And due to a long

19 history of discrimination within our housing choice

20 here, the concept of developing property to lease

21 for the siting of manufactured housing was created,

22 the land-lease communities.  Siting housing and

23 land-lease communities allow for the opportunity of

24 homeownership without the additional cost of the
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1 land development.

2                   Secondly, the development of the

3 manufactured housing communities is a business and

4 should be afforded the same rights as any other

5 business in the Commonwealth.  As with any

6 business, the basic cost of operating that business

7 needs to be taken into consideration when

8 determining the cost of the goods or services a

9 business is providing.  In this case, the good or

10 service that's being provided is the leasing of the

11 land to place a manufactured home.  Act 261, which

12 was alluded to earlier, requires the land to be

13 habitable and places that responsibility, along

14 with safety and general welfare of those using the

15 land, on the landowner.  This responsibility,

16 unfortunately, does not come without a price tag.

17                   Many of the mandates that House

18 Bill 1201 is looking to place upon the owners of

19 manufactured housing communities is already

20 required under Act 261, and practice wide, many --

21 well, I would say the majority of the land-lease

22 communities across the Commonwealth.

23                   On behalf of the manufactured

24 housing industry, we'd like to thank you for the
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1 opportunity to share with the Committee today some

2 of these general practices surrounding manufactured

3 housing communities.  And with me is Greg Shorten,

4 with Neshaminy Falls, to basically answer any

5 questions or concerns you might have regarding

6 practices by a community owner/manager.

7                   Today, owners of land-lease

8 communities are required by law to provide up front

9 written disclosures to potential residents.  This

10 can be found under Section 6 of Act 261 of the

11 Mobile Home Park Rights Act.  Owners are required,

12 prior to acceptance of any initial deposit or rent,

13 to disclose all rent fees, service charges,

14 assessments, and this is required to be in writing

15 to the residents.  They also must provide a written

16 copy of the current rules and regulations.  And

17 again, that's prior to any acceptance of any fees

18 or assessments or rentals.

19                   In addition, the rules and

20 regulations are required to be posted in a

21 conspicuous and readily accessible place in the

22 community, and they cannot be changed in any way,

23 shape or form without a 30-day notification to the

24 residents.  Again, all of that is current law
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1 within the Commonwealth.

2                   Though leases are not mandatory,

3 today the majority of the communities require

4 signed leases.  You were discussing that before.

5 The general practice is a year lease upon first

6 acceptance into the community, and many of those

7 leases then convert to what is called a

8 month-to-month lease.  And I'm not an attorney,

9 either, so I'm not going to give out anything like

10 that.  But between leases and the required rules

11 and regulations, again, many of the mandates that

12 you're proposing in House Bill 1201 are already

13 provided to the potential and existing residents of

14 manufactured housing communities.

15                   Typically, the leases and the

16 rules and regulations, I do have a written

17 testimony, you can read this, but it's your general

18 information that you are going to find on leases,

19 the name, address of the occupants, the information

20 about the rental site that they're looking at, any

21 fees, including service charges and assessments,

22 that's required to be on there.

23                   They talk about the recreational

24 facilities available to the residents use; their
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1 hours and any restrictions; information about

2 private roads; storage areas; maintenance of the

3 site, itself; who is responsible for what is at the

4 site.  If there's any restrictions -- local

5 government restrictions sometimes also fall into

6 these communities.  So the owners of the

7 communities provide many of those restrictions to

8 the residents, as well; responsibilities, if pets

9 are allowed.  Most of it is -- evolves around the

10 protection of the general health and safety of the

11 residents within those communities, again, which is

12 the responsibility of the community owner.

13                   In addition to these mandated

14 disclosures, many land-lease communities provide up

15 front information to potential residents.  These

16 are called within our industry welcome packages.

17 That information can range from the general

18 information, you know, the features and the

19 benefits of the community, if they have a clubhouse

20 and the restrictions there, who can use that, at

21 what time, if there's swimming pools, any type

22 of -- how the roads are maintained.  All of that is

23 provided in that information.

24                   Also included is the monthly fee
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1 of the community, along with any pertinent

2 information, also, about the surrounding community,

3 where the community is in, if there's -- where the

4 schools are, where the shopping is, all of that.

5 Once again, that's a normal item and practice

6 across the Commonwealth.  They don't do this

7 because government mandates it.  They do it because

8 it's good business sense to provide that

9 information.

10                   I also want to point out that

11 it's good business sense to charge a fair market

12 price for the product that these consumers are

13 using.  And, you know, in our case, that's the

14 leasing of the rental site.  The majority of our

15 members are very sensitive to the needs of their

16 residents and they take great pride in keeping the

17 monthly fee reasonable.  It's the goal of our

18 membership to keep the residents --

19                   REP. DERMODY:  You've got to give

20 everybody a chance to speak, please.  We're not

21 going to let it degenerate into a shouting match.

22 So let's listen.  We'll have questions, and

23 everybody will get a chance.  Thank you.

24                   MS. GAISKI:  Again, I point out
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1 that we represent communities across the

2 Commonwealth, and it is the goal of our members to

3 keep their residents, not chase them away.  They

4 are also sensitive to the residents when applying

5 rent increases.  We agree that providing historical

6 information on rent increases is important, which

7 is why many communities across the Commonwealth are

8 ready to provide that information.

9                   To require a community to

10 disclose in advance factors that may impact rental

11 increases could be problematic, but it's something

12 that we can work with.  Remember, again, that this

13 is a business.  It's in our best interest to take

14 care of our current residents and to provide a good

15 value to attract future residents.  Mandating

16 communities to provide respective residents with

17 more in-depth information, such as subdivision plan

18 of the community, to include individual lot sizes

19 and setbacks, the floor areas of the clubhouses or

20 the deck sizes on swimming pools, I think, creates

21 no added value for the resident.  It's costly to

22 the owner, and in the long run, costly to the

23 residents.

24                   We agree with Representative
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1 Harper and Representative Taylor when they stated

2 in a recent press release that consumers need

3 information to make an informed choice where they

4 want to live, and we stand ready to work in any way

5 that we can in helping to provide that to the

6 citizens.

7                   We thank this Committee for the

8 opportunity to express our concerns.

9                   REP. DERMODY:  We'll hear from

10 Greg and then have questions.

11                   MR. SHORTEN:  Good morning.  My

12 name is Greg Shorten.  I am Vice-president of the

13 McKee Group.  I have been, for the last 30 years,

14 head of the Manufactured Housing Division with the

15 company.  We have the Village of Neshaminy Falls,

16 which is -- the oldest part of the community is 30

17 years old.  The newest part is probably seven years

18 old.  Also, we have Village of Buckingham Springs

19 over in Bucks County, which has 646 homes, which

20 was started in the early '90s and is -- the newest

21 homes in there are probably ten years old.  It's

22 built out, fully occupied.  We also have a

23 community up in State College that is under

24 construction.  That's 300 plus units when
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1 completed, and it's got about 35 homes in it now.

2                   Some of the things that are

3 specific to Village of Neshaminy Falls, because

4 that's the people that are here today, over the

5 years we have tried to make our community the best

6 community it could be.  We made conscious efforts

7 in each phase we developed that it was better than

8 the last one, going from predominantly single wides

9 to double wides to all double wides to perimeter

10 foundations to garages.  We were either the

11 trendsetter in the industry or one of the very

12 first to do that.  Our community today is a better

13 community than it was when we started 30 years ago.

14 The prices of resales that the homeowner has

15 maintained that has reflected a nice profit when

16 they go to resell.

17                   Some of the things that we have

18 done in the community over those years, as far as

19 improvements, is that it was about three years ago

20 when we completed a five-year program of

21 resurfacing all of the roads in the community and

22 the parking areas.  That was almost two million

23 dollars.  We also expanded the clubhouse

24 substantially and the library card room, exercise
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1 room and a handicapped bathroom.  We put lights on

2 the mail stations that weren't there initially to

3 make it easier for our residents at nighttime to

4 get their mail and many others things, too, fencing

5 around storage areas.  We just, this past year,

6 replaced all the bridging and safety supports on a

7 bridge that leads from one phase to another.

8                   But one of the big things we had

9 initiated about ten years ago was a community bus.

10 And that bus was to take them to -- initially it

11 was supposed to be shopping and local places of

12 interest.  That's expanded.  Initially, it was

13 supposed to pick up the residents in the parking

14 lot and then deliver them back there at the end of

15 the trip.  As our residents have aged in place,

16 there's been -- new demands have been placed on us,

17 additional demands.  Some of those demands now,

18 like, the bus now picks them up the at their

19 residence.  If it's a food shopping day, he will

20 literally -- our bus driver, for many of them, take

21 their food inside to their house, and in some

22 cases, even put it in the refrigerator.

23                   The scope of the bus has

24 expanded.  It's even gone out as far as Gettysburg.
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1 It originally was supposed to be in the local

2 Philadelphia suburban area, going down to the

3 Flower Show or the tall ships, when they came in,

4 and provide them not only with a free

5 transportation but free parking and discounted

6 rates and so forth.

7                   We -- again, with the aging of

8 our residents in the community, we have a

9 defibrillator on order that is being installed and

10 things like this.  There are new demands, as our

11 residents, who are probably -- when they first

12 moved in aged 63, 64 on average, and are probably

13 now 75 on average.  So some of them shouldn't be

14 driving anymore, but we can't say that or do that.

15                   We have, very consciously over

16 the years, looked at our costs and increased

17 costs.  And we have -- George was accurate in his

18 description of the rent increases.  Those rent

19 increases average from 2.9 percent to 4.6.  The

20 current year will be three percent or less at $13

21 for the rents.  All of our rent increases are the

22 same for everybody, just to clarify that.  There

23 are differences in the base rent, and that would

24 depend upon location of the site, size of the site.
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1 Some of our lots are 4,000 square feet.  Some of

2 them are over 10,000 square feet.  So those are the

3 criteria, some of the criteria that we have.

4                   Our park is 867 homes.  It's

5 fully occupied, and like I said, it's one of the

6 nicest communities in the State.  One of the costs

7 that drove up last year was fuel surcharges.  We

8 started the year last year with fuel being about

9 $2.  It quickly escalated to $4.  And our trash,

10 alone, we had a fuel surcharge, and I'd be happy to

11 give these to you, in 2008 a fuel surcharge that

12 averaged over $2,000 a month, and a total for the

13 year was $28,750.  This year, while gas has come

14 down some, it's still pushing $3 and it's 21,000.

15                   George suggested that we do it

16 once a week, and we looked into that.  We didn't

17 not -- we reviewed that very carefully.  And we

18 also shopped this.  We use Waste Management.  We

19 shopped with BFI and the other competitors.  And

20 what we were told by several of the trash haulers

21 is that there's no savings in once a week.  They

22 have to put more trucks out.  They have to put

23 additional trucks out and they're still making that

24 same distance.  So there's no real savings to
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1 coming once a week.  But we did look into that.

2 And like I said, this year -- and I'd be happy to

3 give a copy of that and a copy of our rent

4 increases and the percentages for the last ten

5 years.

6                   We feel that our community is an

7 asset to the Township, to the County.  This

8 Township voluntarily rezoned on four different

9 occasions for additional homes.  And this year so

10 far there have been, I think, 45 resales in the

11 community.  So even though we're not in a good

12 housing market, our houses, if they are well

13 maintained and kept nicely, they're selling and

14 they're selling at a profit.

15                   And we also do disclose, both to

16 the potential buyer and to any realtor who may be

17 listing a home what the rent will be at time of

18 settlement, once they settle the home.  So that is

19 fully disclosed.  There was some question about

20 that.

21                   REP. DERMODY:  Representative

22 Taylor?

23                   REP. TAYLOR:  Thank you, Mr.

24 Shorten, for coming out.  It seems right now the



402901b4-f492-4319-9134-a751457f03da

House of Representatives - Urban Affairs Committee

215.928.9760          856.235.5108
CLASS ACT REPORTING AGENCY LLC

48

1 odds are stacked against you, and I appreciate the

2 sensitivity, and you make yourself available to

3 have this conversation, and your perspective

4 certainly is helpful.

5                   I'm going to ask my first

6 question because Mr. Hahn brought it up was about

7 posting for this hearing.

8                   Do you have any knowledge about

9 why that was not allowed to be posted?

10                   MR. SHORTEN:  I wasn't part of

11 that decision, but it should have been allowed.

12                   REP. TAYLOR:  I think that leads

13 into my next question and issue is that it seems

14 that talking to the residents over the years that I

15 have been representative is that the communications

16 has been strained, at best, and relationships are

17 hurting because of that.  And I think this was

18 indicative of that decision not to post and people

19 had to do by word of mouth.

20                   What I would like to hopefully

21 see is more communication, but I think this goes to

22 one of the reasons we have this legislation is to

23 basically get more information, disclosure out

24 there.  As I have said, it's part of the American
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1 system for stakeholders to make a profit, but it's

2 also -- we want to have a sense that there is not

3 gouging involved, and this is part of the

4 communications.  And like I have talked to the

5 Homeowners Association, they feel like their

6 communications hasn't been there.

7                   MR. SHORTEN:  Let me just say

8 that once a year we meet with anybody at the

9 Association in our clubhouse, and maybe we should

10 have held that hearing here today in our clubhouse,

11 which is -- would have been accommodated everybody

12 a little more easily.  But once a year we meet with

13 the entire membership, or anybody who wants to

14 attend.  We have, in addition to that, met with

15 George almost on a -- and other members of the

16 Homeowners Association, I would say no less

17 frequently than once every two months and discussed

18 issues.  So there is that information gathering.

19                   Also, our office is open that

20 anybody can come in and talk to myself, our

21 manager, and they do, and we are there, and we

22 don't block our doors.  So yes, more information,

23 sure, but it's not that we're behind locked doors

24 and they don't know where to find us, or we're in a
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1 different corporation.

2                   REP. TAYLOR:  Well, I appreciate

3 that, because I find that talking and having a

4 conversation, and actually, I would like to have

5 further conversations with you and I, or have

6 meetings so we can better under this issue, and

7 hopefully, we can find some resolution, because,

8 really, since I have been elected, even before I

9 was elected, when I was campaigning I have heard

10 the issues over and over again.

11                   You know, as well as I do, a lot

12 of the folks here are counting their pennies,

13 literally, not figuratively, but literally counting

14 their pennies to try to figure out how to make ends

15 meet.  So every time there's an increase, it

16 adversely affects them.  And so, I would like to

17 have further conversations so I can get a better

18 understanding, not an adversarial relationship, I

19 want to make clear.  I certainly would just like to

20 have a conversation, and if you'd be amenable to

21 that, I'd appreciate that.

22                   MR. SHORTEN:  We'd welcome that.

23                   I'd also like to say that in the

24 30 years that we have owned the community, and we
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1 have had several opportunities to sell the

2 community, and I think it would be in our

3 residents' best interest that we stay on, as

4 opposed to somebody who bought Meadows and things

5 like that that's in abstencia, I would like to say

6 that we have never gone to the magistrate, not once

7 in 30 years in 867 homes regarding nonpayment of

8 rent.  We have worked out schedules with people.

9 We have set up payment schedules.  We have -- in

10 cases where they -- people have died, we have

11 waited until the sale of the home to collect our

12 money.  So we're a part of the community.

13                   REP. TAYLOR:  I have one final

14 question.  And this was a question that was asked

15 to me, and it's about the sister community in

16 Buckingham.

17                   There is an understanding out

18 there, and Mr. Hahn brought it up, that their index

19 to a CPI, now I have looked at legislation like

20 that before and it's run into some roadblocks.

21                   But can you give me a brief

22 explanation of why they're on a CPI and the Falls

23 isn't?

24                   MR. SHORTEN:  Yes.  Yes.
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1 Buckingham Springs was started about 1990.  Around

2 '91, '92 was -- interest rates skyrocketed,

3 housing market plummeted, and we did -- we

4 initiated, as a sales tool, the rents would be tied

5 to the CPI, and we have held to that.  Now, there

6 are certain things in there, such as there's

7 passthroughs.  If the taxes, electric, and there's

8 one other, I forget offhand, and we have no control

9 over, that if they exceed the CPI, we can pass that

10 part of it through, or trash is the other one.

11 Obviously, it's something we have no control over.

12 Those three can be passed through whatever exceeds

13 the CPI.

14                   The cost of living allowance

15 guarantee was given to the initial resident, and

16 it's a lifetime guarantee to those, so long as

17 they're in that home.  It passes to the subsequent

18 buyers at the end of 25 years.  That will no longer

19 -- it will be market rate.  So if somebody's been

20 in there 18 years and sells their home, the

21 subsequent owner would have a balance of seven

22 years protection under the CPI.

23                   That has -- what we did there was

24 reluctant.  We wouldn't do it again.  It was
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1 extreme situations.  And when periods were running

2 rampant, like in the early 2000s, 2004, 2005 and

3 the CPI was five, six, seven percent, we did not

4 increase the five, six, seven percent.  We kept

5 those rent increases consistent with what we were

6 raising over at Neshaminy Falls.  Now, that's come

7 back to bite us this past year, when not only do we

8 not have any rent increase, we have less homes,

9 income from sale of homes and other services, and

10 so we didn't do it again.  We won't do it, because

11 it really ties our hands.

12                   REP. TAYLOR:  Thank you, Mr.

13 Shorten, for testifying.

14                   And, thank you, Mr. Chairman.

15                   REP. DERMODY:  Representative

16 Petri?

17                   REP. PETRI:  I'm going to start

18 with a quick question for Greg.

19                   Greg, in your billing, I assume

20 you don't separate out basic rent, common area

21 maintenance and taxes on the bills to the

22 residents?

23                   MR. SHORTEN:  That's correct.

24                   REP. PETRI:  They just get a lump
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1 sum?

2                   MR. SHORTEN:  That's correct.

3 And by the way, sewer is included as part of their

4 rent.

5                   REP. PETRI:  Since this Bill is

6 about disclosure and transparency, the question is

7 maybe unfair, but I'm going to ask it anyway.

8                   Would you be opposed to breaking

9 out -- what if the Bill required that basic rent,

10 common area maintenance, sewer and ground taxes be

11 broken out so that a resident could see well, my

12 basic rent didn't go up, but my common area

13 maintenance went up, or my taxes, my ground taxes

14 went up, that's a clause, in other words, some

15 knowledge there?

16                   MR. SHORTEN:  I don't know if

17 we'd be that transparent.

18                   REP. PETRI:  Can I ask you why?

19                   Can I ask you why?

20                   What is the harm?

21                   MR. SHORTEN:  Those are not

22 commonly disclosed proprietary costs.  Now, some of

23 them certainly are available, and certainly, the

24 sewer that we pay, which is $45,000 a quarter,
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1 approximately, and when that goes up, you know,

2 that goes up -- we pay the same in sewer that

3 somebody in a house with four children pays.  We

4 pay the same EDU as they do, even though we

5 probably have one and a half people per home.  We

6 tried to negotiate that.  We were unsuccessful to

7 negotiate that down.

8                   But yeah.  I mean, they can --

9 our taxes are -- are public record that we pay.

10 And speaking of taxes, we were -- worked very

11 closely with the residents several years ago when

12 they went for a tax appeal as a group, and we

13 worked very closely with them on that, and we

14 worked very closely with them on any tax rebates

15 that they are entitled to.  We helped them with

16 their forms and so forth.

17                   REP. PETRI:  Let me just follow

18 up with a question, and I do appreciate your

19 answer.  What I'm thinking of is if you're in a

20 planned community, you're required to give a budget

21 every year, and the residents can then see this is

22 the common area maintenance, these are the costs,

23 these are the changes, and they get a budget.

24                   If you rent a property, a
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1 commercial property, traditionally, it's triple

2 net, so you know what you are base rent is, you

3 know what you're paying for taxes, and you know

4 what your common area maintenance charges are.  And

5 if you see those common area maintenance charges

6 skyrocketing, you have the right to say:  Well,

7 what bills do you have.

8                   Why would it be that these

9 residents wouldn't be entitled to some of the same

10 information?

11                   MR. SHORTEN:  We do make some of

12 that information available.  We do tell them that

13 the trash went up, and we did share that with the

14 Homeowners Association in private, and we'd be

15 happy to give you copies here.  Not only last year

16 did trash go up, but landscaping.  Not only -- I

17 have bills here that landscaping went up $145 a

18 month because not only is it more fuel to get

19 there, but fuel to run their things.

20                   REP. DERMODY:  Please be quiet so

21 we all can hear and we'll take questions.

22                   MR. SHORTEN:  People who

23 delivered water charged us delivery charges.  Even

24 the newspaper.  Last year the Inquirer charged
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1 eight cents delivery charge for the newspaper and

2 12 cents for the Sunday newspaper.  This is --

3                   MR. HAHN:  What does that got to

4 do with the rent?

5                   MR. SHORTEN:  I'm just saying

6 last year it was substantial.  Fuel charges.  I

7 have one here that was from six to 12 percent

8 increase.  These fuel charges, while they have come

9 down, have not gone away.

10                   REP. PETRI:  Thank you, Mr.

11 Chairman.

12                   REP. DERMODY:  Representative

13 Harper?

14                   REP. HARPER:  Thank you both for

15 coming.  I have two questions.

16                   The Lease I reviewed for Walnut

17 Meadows, which I understand is not your community,

18 but it is a community that's represented here

19 today, and also a testifier, the original Lease was

20 one that had no increases above the cost of

21 living.  But when that was bought by a new owner,

22 they replaced it, and here's how they did it, and I

23 want to ask if your leases are similar.  The Lease

24 basically said:  We're going to give you notice 30
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1 days or 60 days before we do it of increases, and

2 if you don't move out, you're bound for another

3 year.  That's actually how the Walnut Meadows'

4 Lease I reviewed reads, and I happen to be a

5 lawyer.

6                   Does your Lease read that way at

7 Neshaminy?

8                   MR. SHORTEN:  No.  No.  We have

9 -- we notify them 30 days in advance of their

10 anniversary of their Lease what their rent will be

11 for that next year.  There's no hitch it up or get

12 out of town, no.

13                   REP. HARPER:  Here's the

14 problem.  Even if you lived in Walnut Meadows and

15 you got that notice saying:  Hey, if you don't like

16 this -- and that's how they changed the cost of

17 living provision in the Leases, if you don't like

18 this, they really couldn't move.  They were in a

19 position where it just was not feasible for them to

20 sell the house or move the house in 30 or 45, or

21 even 60 days.  So they couldn't leave and they were

22 essentially bound to whatever it was that the

23 landlord wanted to put in.

24                   So I guess my question is:  If
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1 you're already willing to disclose information like

2 this, why is it a problem to have a bill that

3 requires it for all communities, not just the

4 majority -- you said most people do it, tell where

5 this comes from, and you share some of this

6 information with your Homeowners Association, if

7 not the whole group?

8                   Why is it a problem to require

9 that so that all people who live in these parks

10 across the State can get that information in

11 sufficient time to make decisions?  That's what I'm

12 asking.

13                   Do you want to answer it?

14                   MS. GAISKI:  We're not saying --

15 we haven't said that we're not -- we're totally

16 against all this disclosure.  There's disclosure

17 that's required today.

18                   REP. HARPER:  The Bill requires

19 more, to be honest.

20                   MS. GAISKI:  As long as it's not

21 going to expose the community's proprietary

22 information, we would be willing to work with the

23 language that would, you know, afford the residents

24 better information, whenever they are, you know,
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1 looking at what their expenses are.

2                   REP. HARPER:  Good.  I will take

3 that.  Thanks.  I will be happy to work with you to

4 see if we can get a better Bill.  But obviously,

5 even if it's common practice for good landlords to

6 share some information, not everybody is getting

7 the benefit of it in sufficient time to deal with

8 the increasing costs.  And it's particularly a

9 problem down here in southeastern PA, where many

10 manufactured-home communities are also aged

11 55-and-above communities.  That's a particular

12 problem.

13                   One more question for the

14 gentleman from McKee.

15                   Do you happen to own any

16 communities in Florida where there already is a

17 disclosure law?

18                   MR. SHORTEN:  No.

19                   REP. HARPER:  I just wanted to

20 know if you've had any experience there.

21                   MR. SHORTEN:  We have looked at

22 them.  And we went all across the country when we

23 decided to go where we did and to take what we felt

24 were the best of each community, whether it was
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1 design of home, which manufacturer to use, how to

2 do a clubhouse, et cetera, et cetera.

3                   REP. HARPER:  I found it

4 interesting, Mr. Chairman, that Pennsylvania and

5 Florida both have a large percentage of seniors,

6 have a large percentage of this type of community.

7 So the issue that we have -- that we're discussing

8 today is not just when you first buy in, but it's

9 what happens to you as you live here for a while,

10 if you're on a fixed income.  That's really the

11 issue that Pennsylvania has to grapple with, and

12 Florida grapples with it by having a disclosure

13 law.

14                   REP. DERMODY:  That's why we're

15 here.  Representative Bradford has just joined us.

16 We want to welcome him.

17                   And Representative Murt has a

18 question.

19                   REP. MURT:  I have one quick

20 question for Mary.

21                   How many manufactured housing

22 communities are there in the Commonwealth of

23 Pennsylvania?

24                   MS. GAISKI:  Well, by definition
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1 of Act 261 of two or more sites, you're talking

2 well over 2,000 communities in the Commonwealth.

3                   REP. MURT:  Thank you.

4                   REP. DERMODY:  Any other

5 questions?

6                   Representative Ross?

7                   REP. ROSS:  I just want to follow

8 up briefly on what Representative Harper said.  I'm

9 very sensitive to the idea that proprietary

10 information can put you at a competitive

11 disadvantage.  I ran a business myself.  But I

12 would also comment that good, quality operators

13 tend to be benefitted by these kinds of level

14 playing field, because as you point out the good,

15 quality operators are attempting to do this

16 anyway.  The folks that are trying to perhaps be a

17 little bit more loose can get a competitive

18 advantage over good, quality operators.

19                   So by standardizing something

20 that is good industry practice that you all

21 recognize as good industry practice is actually a

22 good idea in protecting the people that are trying

23 to do a good job in this area.  So I'm looking

24 forward to working with you in trying to sort out
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1 the details so that we do this correctly, legally,

2 and also fairly to both sides of the equation.

3                   The other observation I have,

4 which has been brought up already, unlike other

5 financial transactions where you can go gown to the

6 local Wawa and decide yes, today I will buy razor

7 blades, or no, I won't, or I will go to another

8 store and buy razor blades, there's a lot of

9 friction in this particular transaction.  You can't

10 easily, as has been pointed out, move from one

11 place out of this situation.  You're invested very

12 heavily in it.  And particularly, when someone's

13 elderly, it's a lot more difficult to move, as

14 well.  So trying to relieve some of the anxieties

15 in this area, I think, is really important.

16                   I'm glad to hear that there's

17 going to be more conversation.  I think sometimes

18 people get focused on what they're doing, and I

19 understand that, and I think that you understand

20 what the other side is thinking.  There may be some

21 services that some people want that not everybody

22 wants to pay for, and so maybe there's a little

23 more flexibility that may be offered in some of

24 these add-on services you pay specially for.  You
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1 may think about that a little bit to try to improve

2 the relationships here a little bit.  But I hear

3 what you're saying, that you're trying, and also,

4 we have got -- it sounds like there's a little work

5 yet to be done.  So I hope that that turns out

6 well.  I'm interested in trying to find out where

7 the correct amount of information is that should be

8 getting out to people so they understand what costs

9 are for this important area and they understand

10 what they're getting into and what is happening.

11                   Thank you.

12                   REP. DERMODY:  I'd like to thank

13 both of you for coming today and testifying today,

14 and we look forward to working with you on making

15 this Bill work and have a better bill, but having

16 to answer some of the easy and questions.  Thank

17 you both very much.

18                   MR. SHORTEN:  I'd just like to

19 take this opportunity, since you are here, and some

20 of you have come a long way, if you have the time,

21 we'd love to have you visit our community.  And you

22 can see the clubhouse, drive through the community.

23 We would love to have you.

24                   REP. DERMODY:  We'll talk.  We
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1 can schedule a tour.  I think I'd like to do that,

2 and I think members of the Committee would like to

3 do that, also.  We'll take you up on it.

4                   MR. SHORTEN:  We'll be over

5 there.  It's right across the street.

6                   REP. DERMODY:  It probably won't

7 be today.

8                   MR. SHORTEN:  I'd just like to

9 leave you with information.

10                   REP. DERMODY:  You can leave it

11 with Mary right over here.

12                   The next person to testify today

13 is Cynthia Daley, who is the Policy Director for

14 the Housing Alliance of Pennsylvania.

15                   Cindy, whenever you're ready.

16                   MS. DALEY:  Good morning.  My

17 name is Cindy Daley.  I'm the Policy Director of

18 the Housing Alliance of Pennsylvania.  The mission

19 of the Housing Alliance is to provide state-wide

20 leadership and a common voice for policies,

21 practices, and resources to ensure that all

22 Pennsylvanians, especially those with low incomes,

23 have access to safety and affordable and accessible

24 homes.
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1                   We also advocate for new tools to

2 help communities address blight.  The Housing

3 Alliance is a state-wide organization made up of

4 housing developers, both nonprofit and for profit,

5 local government officials, bankers, lawyers and

6 community residents all committed to advancing and

7 enacting common-sense solutions to the pressing

8 problems -- housing problems of our rural, urban

9 and suburban communities.  I will add, as an aside,

10 that as many of you know, I'm based in Harrisburg.

11 My mother's in Montgomery County.  She lives down

12 the road about a mile.

13                   Across Pennsylvania there's a

14 shortage of quality affordable homes.  And in a

15 state as diverse as ours, the reasons for the

16 shortage vary.  In some parts of the State prices

17 have far outpaced wages.  In other parts, the

18 values are being relatively low, conditions of

19 houses often are poor.

20                   In every county there's a

21 shortage of rental homes affordable and available

22 to extremely low-income households.  According to

23 the 2008 American Community Survey, 53 percent of

24 Pennsylvanians who rent pay more than 30 percent of
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1 their income for housing, and that's up from 47

2 percent last year and 36 percent in 2008 -- I mean

3 in 2000.

4                   In its report, affordable housing

5 in rural Pennsylvania, the Center for Rural

6 Pennsylvania found that there's a shortage of a

7 affordable housing in all rural communities in

8 Pennsylvania in all rural counties.  A half a

9 million Pennsylvanians have sought an answer to the

10 affordability crisis by purchasing manufactured

11 homes.  Eleven percent of the housing stock in all

12 of Pennsylvania is manufactured housing.  In 15

13 counties, 15 percent or more of the housing stock

14 is manufactured housing.

15                   According to a 2009 report by the

16 Center, an examination of mobile homes in rural

17 Pennsylvania, the average price of a single wide

18 manufactured home was 38,900 in 2005.  A double

19 wide was 63,600, both substantially lower than

20 stick-built houses.  However, comparing the

21 purchase price of a manufactured home to

22 stick-built homes can be misleading.  First,

23 because of different types of financing.  The

24 monthly payments for manufactured housing are often
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1 higher than for similarly priced traditional homes.

2 Second, the cost of land, whether owned by the

3 homeowner or rented, must be factored in.  Even so,

4 for the roughly one half of manufactured houses

5 homeowners can own their own land, these homes can

6 be a good choice.

7                   However, for my comments today

8 are mainly focused on those who rent lots, and I

9 have 1,800, I'll defer to Mary, 2,000 manufactured

10 housing communities in Pennsylvania.  People who

11 purchase manufactured homes are homeowners.  Yet,

12 those who live in manufactured housing communities

13 often do not reap the benefits of homeownership and

14 sometimes end up in a worst position than a family

15 renting an apartment.

16                   As noted above, financing is the

17 first differences.  Manufactured homes are not

18 considered real estate, and so, purchasers cannot

19 avail themselves of traditional mortgages.

20 Instead, purchasers borrow at a higher rate and

21 less favorable terms.  Similarly, home improvement

22 loans are not available to manufactured housing

23 owners.  While most Pennsylvanian' homes appreciate

24 in value, often in these communities the homes
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1 depreciate as they age and it becomes difficult to

2 maintain and repair them.

3                   To address the problem, we urge

4 the State to consider funding the repair of

5 manufactured housing, perhaps through State Housing

6 Trust Fund would be created under House Bill 60.

7 I'd also mentioned that one other possible use of

8 Housing Trust Fund money would be rental

9 assistance, which might be applied to lot fees.

10                   Residents of manufactured housing

11 communities are something of a hybrid, both

12 homeowner and renter.  Their relationship with the

13 community owner is governed by the owner tenant

14 law.  Because these tenants own their homes, the

15 General Assembly game them special protections

16 under the Mobile Home Park Rights Act.  The

17 community resident's land lease cannot be

18 terminated as easily as an standard lease.

19                   Nevertheless.  Just like

20 traditional renters, manufactured housing community

21 residents are still vulnerable to forced moves.

22 When a community owner decides to close the

23 community, residents can be evicted.  Minimal

24 notice is required under the Landlord Tenant Act.
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1 When this happens, not only must the family move,

2 they must move their home.  When the home is too

3 old to move or the family cannot find a lot to --

4 on which to place it, the family may have to

5 abandon the home.

6                   To address the situation we ask

7 the General Assembly to strengthen the Act, first

8 to give adequate notice of the community closure,

9 proposed community closure, both to residents and

10 perspective residents, and second, to grant the

11 residents an opportunity to collectively purchase

12 the community before it's sold to someone else or

13 closed.

14                   Because of the complexity of this

15 hybrid status as homeowner and renter, we support

16 efforts to educate consumers, both before they

17 purchase homes and before they move into

18 manufactured housing communities.  House Bill 1201

19 is a step in the right direction, but a more

20 comprehensive approach is needed to address the

21 many issues involved.  In addition to the problems

22 of financing and community closures that I had

23 noted above, we also recommend requiring written

24 leases.  I heard today that both of these



402901b4-f492-4319-9134-a751457f03da

House of Representatives - Urban Affairs Committee

215.928.9760          856.235.5108
CLASS ACT REPORTING AGENCY LLC

71

1 communities have written leases, but that's not

2 true everywhere across the State.  The leases

3 should be of minimum a one-year duration.

4                   A written lease would provide

5 more clarity as to the rights and obligations of

6 both the community owner and the residents and

7 provide some stability, at least on a yearly

8 basis.  And leases for a longer term would also

9 allow residents to budget more effectively and to

10 avoid frequent rent increases.

11                   With the caveat that most of the

12 issues I've raised today are not addressed by House

13 Bill 1201, the Housing Alliance does support the

14 Bill in concept.  We do, however, have some

15 suggested changes.  First, they say while amending

16 the Mobile Home Park Rights Act, while we can

17 change the terminology to the current manufactured

18 housing, rather than mobile homes.  On page two of

19 the Bill, line 17 to 21, there's a definition of

20 mobile home subdivision.  The term doesn't appear

21 anywhere else in the Bill, and I think should be

22 deleted, or the term seems out of place in the Act

23 since it refers to lots owned by the homeowners and

24 the tact specifically refers to rented lots.
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1                   On page four begins the

2 discussion of the required disclosure.  Section 8

3 states that the community owner must file a

4 prospectus with the attorney general.  It does not

5 state how often this needs to be done.

6                   Is it a one-time filing?

7                   Does it need to be updated

8 annually since much of the information contained in

9 it refers to fees and expenses from the preceding

10 years.  Since new homeowners may move into the

11 community each year, it seems the prospectus would

12 need to be updated, although, it does not

13 necessarily mandate it needs to be approved by the

14 attorney general every year.  Based on the comments

15 that I heard earlier, it would also seem

16 appropriate to provide the prospectus to all

17 residents so they know what the previous year's

18 fees have been, and then to do that on an annual

19 basis.

20                   The frequency of the filing law

21 impact the filing fees under Section C.  If this is

22 a one-time fee, then the difference between fees

23 for older communities and newer ones is

24 significant.  But if the fees are annual, the
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1 differences are great.  For example, in a

2 established community with 250 lots you would pay a

3 fee of $300, while a new community, the same size,

4 would pay $2,500.  Also related to the filing fee,

5 I just note that since only communities of 20 lots

6 or more are required to file a prospectus with the

7 attorney general, the minimum fee set forth in line

8 19 should be $200, not 100.

9                   Regarding the contents of the

10 prospectus, beginning on page five of the Bill, we

11 suggest rewriting the mandatory statement in

12 language more easily understood by the average

13 consumer.  We're happy to work with staff on this,

14 as well as other suggested changes.

15                   On page five, Section 8 requires

16 information that utilities provided.  We suggest

17 adding information about which utilities the

18 homeowner may contract for independently of the

19 community owner.  One item that's not currently

20 required in the prospectus, but which we believe

21 needs to be included is information regarding any

22 citation from governmental entities, agencies, any

23 actions required to be taken, any plans to correct

24 those problems.  This would include, for example,
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1 citations to the Department of Environmental

2 Protection and issues of water and sewer, which is

3 a common problem across the Commonwealth.

4                   In Section 2.3, beginning at the

5 bottom of page nine, that section requires written

6 notification when no prospectus is provided.

7 However, there's no explanation as to why a

8 prospectus is not provided, or when a written

9 notification is acceptable substitute.

10                   Does this section apply to

11 communities of fewer than 20 lots?  It should be

12 made clear that where a prospectus is required

13 under Section 2.1, it may not be supplemented by

14 written notification.

15                   Section 2.4, on page 11, provides

16 a very important enforcement provision stating that

17 if the required prospectus was not provided, the

18 lease is voidable by the homeowner.  We support

19 this approach but suggest several revisions;

20 include a written notification in this section to

21 protect residents of smaller communities, assuming

22 that that's rewritten; clarify what is meant by the

23 term on -- the phrase on line seven and eight or

24 prior to initial occupancy of new local home.  If
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1 this refers to the initial lease, the situation is

2 already covered by the language and unnecessary.

3 The language could be read to mean that the

4 prospectus is needed if the homeowner replaces his

5 old home, but this doesn't seem to make sense.

6                   Having the leases voidable is

7 good, although, as a practical matter, once a

8 homeowner has moved into a community and sited her

9 home, she is not likely to pick up and leave again

10 because she's not given a prospectus.  The more

11 significant aspect of voiding the lease is

12 treatment of rent.  The Bill is unclear about what

13 happens to rent paid if the homeowner decides to

14 void the lease.  The clause would have more impact

15 if it's stated that no rent could be collected

16 until the later of the commencement of the rental

17 agreement or 15 days after the homeowner has

18 received the prospectus.

19                   Finally, we note that some

20 communities, however, may be owned by the residents

21 collectively in the form of a cooperative.  Housing

22 co-ops are governed by the Real Estate Cooperative

23 Act, which requires declarations similar to the

24 disclosures required in this Bill.  We suggest



402901b4-f492-4319-9134-a751457f03da

House of Representatives - Urban Affairs Committee

215.928.9760          856.235.5108
CLASS ACT REPORTING AGENCY LLC

76

1 language in House Bill 1201 clarifying that

2 resident-owned cooperatives and manufactured

3 housing communities do not need to file both

4 prospectus under the Mobile Home Park Rights Acts,

5 and the declaration under the Cooperative Act.  It

6 should be possible to draft one document that

7 incorporates the requirements of both laws.

8                   The Housing Alliance believes

9 that in order for manufactured communities

10 communities to thrive the rules must be fair and

11 balanced for all parties, for residents, community

12 owners and manufacturers.  Addressing the need for

13 better financing will benefit manufactured housing

14 produces a large industry in Pennsylvania, as well

15 as homebuyers.  Making manufactured housing

16 communities more attractive places for homeowners

17 will benefit community owners, as well as

18 producers.

19                   We support the goals of House

20 Bill 1201 and are willing to work with industry

21 representatives to come up with suitable

22 amendments.  We're also ask the Committee to look

23 at the larger issues facing manufactured housing

24 communities and provide a comprehensive package of
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1 remedies for strengthening this segment of our

2 housing market.

3                   Thank you.

4                   REP. DERMODY:  Thank you.  Cindy,

5 thank you.  No questions.

6                   I really want to thank all the

7 people that testified here today.  I appreciate

8 their effort and I want to thank all of you for

9 coming.  I know, and we all know and understand

10 that you have great concerns about your community,

11 about the future of your community.  We know that.

12                   We also want to thank you for

13 what you've done here today, being respectful of

14 each other.  We can make progress and we can come

15 up with an answer or maybe some help, but we can

16 only do that from thoughtful and respectful

17 discussion, and I think you've helped us and we're

18 deducive of that today.  I learned a lot today.  I

19 hope you all did, and we'll take a tour of

20 Neshaminy, also.

21                   Thank you all very much.  This

22 hearing is adjourned.

23                   (Whereupon, the hearing was

24 concluded at 11:40 a.m.)
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